# Syllabus and General Class Information for Colloquium University of Houston Law Center Spring 2019 Professor Lonny Hoffman

## **Course Overview and Learning Outcomes**

The Colloquium is an attempt to create a cooperative scholarly enterprise in which students and visiting faculty from other schools work collaboratively. Students benefit from being exposed to scholarly analytic treatment and discussion of a subject in ways that few other, if any, law school classes can provide. Each week, the invited faculty speaker presents a work in progress to the class. Prior to class, students read the paper and come prepared to discuss and critique it. For more details about the class, see the attached syllabus.

### **Class Logistics**

We meet in the Heritage Room. Class officially begins at 12:00 but you are welcome to get there around 11:45 if you want. Food will be ready then (yes, I feed you lunch). A few minutes after the hour, I will briefly introduce the speaker and then get out of the way. Speakers will talk for about 20 minutes (plus or minus a few minutes, depending on the subject), to summarize their argument and perhaps also raise questions that they think their paper provokes. At that point, we move to a question/answer discussion period, which lasts until 1:30 pm.

For the discussion period, you usually just raise your hand and the speaker will call on you. In some instances, I might get involved in the process of helping with ordering questions. A number of my faculty colleagues will also be in the room with us. Also, when I think it makes sense, I invite others in the law school (and broader Houston) community to join us. I mention that these other people may be in the room so you know that it will not always be just students asking questions. Some weeks that's not a big deal because there will be few additional guests. Other weeks, the class may be quite full and it may be harder to get the speaker's attention.

#### Summary of Assessment (i.e., Grading) Methods

Your grade in this class is based on three components: 1) reaction/response papers due two weeks after the paper is presented; 2) short summaries (one or two pages) you turn in on or before the presentation; and 3) in-class participation. You will turn in three reaction/response papers. They are worth 20% each; thus, in total, 60% of your final grade. Grading criteria for response/reaction papers will include (1) originality of thesis/argument; (2) persuasiveness and writing quality; (3) organization/flow of argument; and (4) overall quality of work submitted. You will submit the short summaries in any week that you do not submit a longer reaction/response paper. Collectively, these are worth 20% of your grade. They are evaluated only on an acceptable/unacceptable basis. Finally, class participation counts for the remaining 20% of the total grade.

## **In-Class Discussion (Your Questions/Comments)**

This is one of my favorite things about the class; the dynamic is very positive and quite unlike what happens in most law school classrooms. Very often in law school, it seems to me, we say something to this effect: We really want you to think and act and talk like a lawyer, but to do so you must think this specific way, and talk that exact way. I'm sure there are benefits to this kind of indoetrination training, but there are also costs. In teaching this class, I try to emphasize the value of independent thinking, however quirky and different and colorful it may be.

There is not any exact prescription for what kind of questions you should ask (or comments you should offer). Obviously, be respectful, but that does not mean you can't disagree with or challenge the speaker. In terms of my expectations, I like to see people engaged in the discussion. That's the main thing; and it should go without saying (but I'll say it anyway) that quality is what matters, not quantity. Try not to ask a bunch of anodyne questions (*What was your argument in Part I? I really can't recall*). It is far better to ask one very good question that shows you have thought about the work and have something to say or ask that furthers the discussion along.

## What You Need To Do Before Class: Read and Write Short Summary of Ideas

I will be sending the papers to you at least two weeks in advance of the speaker's visit. Read them carefully. You will then do one of two things. One some weeks, you will write a response/reaction paper. You have to do this for 3 of the 10 papers we will read this semester. More about the response/reaction papers in a moment. For all weeks that you do not write a response/reaction paper, you will submit a one or two page summary (can be double-spaced) that tells me briefly what you thought of the paper and what interesting question(s) you think it provokes. This submission does not need to be detailed, but it should show me that (1) you read the paper carefully and (2) have begun to think of questions or issues that it raises that you might ask or bring up in class. In total, these short submissions you do on the weeks that you are not writing the longer papers are worth 20% of your grade; they are graded only as acceptable or unacceptable. In general, if you read the presenter's paper carefully and do a good job of thinking about questions or issues that it raises, your grade will be acceptable.

### **Response/Reaction Papers**

Some basic information about the longer response/reaction papers is in order first. The papers should be five pages, double-spaced. They are due no later than two weeks after the speaker's visit. Since I will distribute papers at least two weeks before the presenter's visit, this will give you at least a month to work on your response/reaction paper.

As for the substance of the papers, like my views about in-class participation I think this sort of written work offers an opportunity that does not come along frequently enough in law school. We rarely give students the opportunity to be original in their writing and we usually just ask students to regurgitate something back to us: *Give us the relevant facts; give us the holding; summarize the relevant authorities.* With these response/reaction papers, I am inviting you to think creatively; to come up with original ideas and points and then present those thoughts in a short, persuasive work.

Think of these papers like a great book review. A great book review is worth reading because you learn something from reading it whether or not you go on to read the book. Indeed, it is not a bad idea to go read some book reviews from the New York Times or New York Review of Books before you begin writing your first response/reaction paper.

Here are some good rules of thumb to keep in mind as you write these papers.

- 1. Don't spend too long on the author's thesis. That is the kind of traditional regurgitation work that you are usually asked to do. I would rather see you do more original analysis; summarizing someone else's work is just not nearly as original or interesting.
- 2. Have your paper be about some original idea that you come up with after having read the author's paper. It can be about the author's subject, but it could also be about something totally different that you thought linked up in some important way to the author's paper.
- 3. Be careful in coming up with your original thesis not to bite off too much. That's often a problem since you only have five pages to write. Don't try to talk about some idea that is so big that you cannot adequately address it. If you do that, you run the risk of not being able to delve deeply into what you really want to say; the net result is a less persuasive work.
- 4. If you are going to ask critical questions of the author's thesis, you might think about framing them along one of these lines (though you should not try to address many or all of these in the same paper):
  - Are there flaws in the argument or methodology that warrant discussion?
  - Are there unjustified or incompletely defended assumptions in the argument?
  - Would changing any of the author's assumptions change the prescriptive arguments advanced?
  - Are there issues that the author does not address, or perspectives the author did not consider, that should have been taken into account?
- 5. Finally, be sure to turn in a well-proofed copy: no typos, misspellings, etc. These are avoidable mistakes.

The website, www.jotwell.com, is another good source to consult as examples of the kind of what I am looking for. Here you will find short pieces that discuss law review articles that someone else wrote. In some ways, our response/reaction papers are very similar to these Jotwell submissions, but there are also some differences. The one big caveat is that Jotwell's senior editors seem to prefer that the submissions not be overly critical of the works reviewed, which makes sense since Jotwell stands for "The Journal of Things We Like (Lots)," not "The Journal of Things We Thought Were Really Crappy." That said, the basic enterprise is quite similar.

Finally, a last way to get a sense of what I'm looking for in the response papers is to read some prior student papers. They are available through a link on my home page (<a href="http://www.law.uh.edu/faculty/main.asp?PID=179">http://www.law.uh.edu/faculty/main.asp?PID=179</a>). The obvious limitation here is that you are not reading the underlying work on which the student paper is based. That important caveat notwithstanding, seeing prior student work is likely to be very helpful to give you a sense about what I expecting from you, so that's why I've made them available.

## **UH Spring 2019 Colloquium**

Jan 28 Anna Spain (Colorado)

Feb 4 Margaret Kwoka (Denver)

Feb 11 Natalie Ram (Baltimore)

Feb 18 Ryan Williams (Boston College)

Feb 25 Zack Clopton (Cornell)

Mar 4 Nicholson Price (Michigan)

Mar 18 Michael Livermore (Virginia)

Mar 25 Shelley Welton (South Carolina)

Apr 1 Anita Krishnakumar (St. Johns)

Apr 8 Aziz Huq (Chicago)

#### **Non-Academic Support**

Finally, I want to pass along some thoughts about non-academic support options available to you. Law school can be stressful for many reasons. But you aren't alone if you are dealing with stressful issues, no matter how big or small they may feel. At the Law Center, in the broader university, and through the State Bar, there are a number of different sources of support if you need it.

- 1. Of course, you are always welcome to come see me. But, if you'd rather talk to someone else, Dean Sondra Tennessee in Student Services is another resource. She's been helping students for many years. She's located in the Office of Student Services, across from the student commons. Her email is <a href="mailto:stennessee@central.uh.edu">stennessee@central.uh.edu</a>; her phone is (713) 743-2182.
- 2. The university's Counseling and Psychological Services (CAPS) can help students who are having difficulties managing stress, adjusting to the demands of a professional program, or feeling sad and hopeless. You can reach CAPS (<a href="www.uh.edu/caps">www.uh.edu/caps</a>) by calling 713-743-5454 during and after business hours for routine appointments or if you or someone you know is in crisis. No appointment is necessary for the "Let's Talk" program,

- a drop-in consultation service at convenient locations and hours around campus. http://www.uh.edu/caps/outreach/lets talk.html.
- 3. Finally, the State Bar has an amazing group called Texas Lawyers Assistance Program (TLAP; web address is <a href="https://www.tlaphelps.org/">https://www.tlaphelps.org/</a>) that provides confidential help. Students can call (24 hours a day/7 days a week) to get help with mental health and substance abuse issues. The number is (800) 343-8527.